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BARKHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting of the Barkham Parish Council held on 11th February 2020 in the Studio Hall, Arborfield Green Community Centre at 7.30 p.m.

Present: Mr Lane (in the Chair), Mr G Dexter, Mr Scott, Mr Loader, Mr Alborzpour, and the Clerk.

19/240 To receive and accept any apologies for absence Local Government Act 1972 Sch12
Mrs Stubbs - Unwell

Mr Heyliger – On Holiday
19/241 To receive any declarations of interest on items on the Agenda (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464)
None
19/242 Minutes of the Council Meeting LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) – 

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 14th January 2020 were approved and signed as a true record

19/243 Public Participation (allotted time 15 minutes) Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s.1 extended by the LG Act 1972 s.100
Adjournment of the Meeting will be called if any members of the public wish to address the Council on any matters or concerns relating to Barkham.

Mr Munden attended the meeting to see how the council worked and to possibly be co-opted as a councillor.  He gave the council some background on himself. He will inform the Clerk whether he will attend the next meeting.
19/244 Planning:

· Planning Applications – The council discussed and agreed comments or objections on planning applications received before 11th February 2020 as shown below
200041 - Barkham Manor Farm Barkham Road Barkham RG41 4DQ
Application for a certificate of existing lawful development for the erection of a building and the use of the same as a dwelling as edged red on the attached plan.

Barkham Parish Council (BPC) once again feels it is necessary to comment on another application for the further development of Barkham Manor Farm with it strongly opposes.


In this case, given the complex history of multiple planning applications, many of which have been refused by Wokingham Borough Council and subsequent appeals, BPC feels there are aspects of this application which are not appropriate and should be challenged.

The basis of the Applicant’s case under the provisions of Section 191 of the Town and Country Act 1990 (CLUED) is, at best, extremely tenuous.  One must challenge the relevance of any information provided by the Applicant at the time he decided to build a permanent structure instead of the mobile one proposed in the original planning applications(s), clearly acknowledged in Section 2.18 of the Agricultural Assessment, and 
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subsequently approved.  One can only speculate as to his reasoning for not reflecting these changes by formally submitting a new planning application or requesting a variation of condition(s) and why the Applicant offered ‘unclear and ambiguous information’ as stated in Section 3.7 of the Agricultural Assessment.


Regardless of this background, we understand that the complex planning history of the site has effectively extended the date by which the ‘mobile home’ should be removed until July 2017.  Hence, there is still time to remove the structure before the four-year rule relating to residential buildings expires in July 2021.

Barkham Parish Council request this application is refused and that the dwelling in question is removed forthwith, by enforcement if necessary, as stipulated.
200153 - White Heart Grove, The Coombes, Wokingham, RG2 9JQ
Full planning application for the proposed installation of woodland security fencing.

Barkham Parish Council strongly opposes this application.

The Coombes is a designated Wildlife Site and an area of Local Geological Interest.  The area falls within the Thames Basin Heath Mitigation zone and several TPOs are in operation in the vicinity.

The Coombes and surrounding area are much valued by residents from Arborfield and Barkham Parishes and further afield.  The importance of this areas to residents is highlighted in many ways.

1. Wokingham Borough Council (WBC) has issued an Article 4 Direction under GPDO 2015 which removes permitted development in the area.


2. The Arborfield and Barkham Neighbourhood Plan, which was supported by 94% of voters in the referendum held 06 Feb 2020, has identified The Coombes as a Locally Valued Natural Asset.


3. WBC’s Local Plan Update (Draft Consultation Feb – Mar 2020) where The Coombes and the Surrounding Area are included within a Valued Landscape.

The Site has an ongoing, and contentious planning history.  The justification for the fence, as discussed in the paper provided by Quiet Waters, is factious and misguided.

1. The proposed fence will restrict the free roaming of wildlife across the area.


2. The applicant claims it will protect wildlife within the enclosure without mentioning the damage that is being done by other planning issues on the site.


3. The fence will not prevent individuals entering the site if they are determined to cause damage.


4. It will destroy the open nature of the countryside to the detriment of the overall appearance.


5. This proposal clearly indicates the ongoing development that the applicant has in mind for the site which will have a compound effect.

Under current planning documentation, the proposal does not meet the exemption criteria of Policy CP11 for development in the countryside and contravenes Policy CP3 (Sections c and d) of the 2010 Core Plan.  It also contravenes Policy TB21 (Sections 1 and 2) of the 2014 MDD.  Incidentally, the proposal is not supported by the policies i) Development in the Countryside, SS13 (3) nor Landscape Character NE6 (3) of the draft LPU.

This proposal will not achieve what is purportedly written in this application and will have a negative impact on character, quality and interpretation of the location.

Please refuse this application.
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APP/X0360/W/19/3243308

Planning Appeal – 192803 – Land at Coombes Lane, RG2 9JG

Prior approval submission for the proposed erection of a single storey wooden shed.

Submissions to be received by the Planning Inspectorate by 10.03.2020
The original comments submitted on the planning application will be adapted by Mr Dexter and the Clerk, to reinforce the NP outcome and the resident’s views.  It will be sent via email to the councillors for agreement before being submitted.
APP/X0360/C/19/3221552
Enforcement Appeal – 190309

White Heart Grove, The Coombes, Wokingham, RG2 9JQ
Without planning permission, the unauthorised construction of a timber building and its use as a dwelling.

Submissions to be received by the Planning Inspectorate by 12.03.2020
The details of this appeal need more investigation.  Mr Dexter will meet with the Clerk to draft a response, which will be sent to the Councillors for agreement to be submitted.
193130 - Barn at Land East of Bearwood Road, Bearwood Road, Wokingham, RG41 4SP
Prior approval submission for a proposed change of use of Agricultural Building to a dwelling house.

This application has been refused by WBC
192419 - Land Off Bearwood Road, Bearwood Road, Wokingham, RG41 4SP

Full application for change of use from existing private woodland to informal recreation including the provision of access off Bearwood Road, car park and associated works.

This application has been refused by WBC

193203 - 9 Archer Grove, Arborfield Green, Reading, Berkshire, RG2 9TB

Householder application for the proposed erection of Garden Shed

This application has been approved by WBC

192609 - Land at Arborfield Garrison
Application for the approval of reserved matters pursuant to outline planning consent O/2014/2280 for the proposed partial replan of Parcel J approved under application 170686(Plots 107-109, 112- 129 and 146 to 150 inclusive), 6 additional units and associated works.

This application has been approved by WBC

193319 - 13 Bearwood Road, Barkham, RG41 4TB

Householder application for the erection of boundary wall and single storey detached outbuilding (timber store) at front of dwelling (Retrospective).

This application has been refused by WBC

193087 - The Coombes, Coombes Lane Wokingham
Full application for the proposed erection of a Closed board fence 2m in height and 1No gate.
This application has been refused by WBC

· Any Other Planning Business

None
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19/245 Report from external Bodies 
Cllr Kaiser gave an update on the Local Plan Update, and encouraged the council to gain residents responses to the consultation.  The only site for housing in Barkham is Reading Training Ground.
The Budget for WBC is currently being created.  There is money being put into capital projects for roads, housing and climate change.
Homelessness is an issue in the borough and has increased along with rough sleeping.

The Nine Mile Ride closure is continuing to cause issues around the area.  There is £550K available to deal with potholes, but the way to resolve them is to resurface the roads, but the Borough cannot close any more roads in the area whilst Nine Mile Ride is closed.  Once the new roads in the borough are completed, this will also help.

There is currently a consultation underway for Farley Hill School to take on and move into the new school being built in Arborfield Green.  There is money in the budget for the final arm of Bohunt School to be built.

Talks are ongoing with the Baptist Church for taking on the new District Centre.  There are still plans for a health centre in the District Centre, however the CCG are opposed to this.  BPC need to gain support from the residents to help make the CCG realise that it is needed.
19/246 Local Plan Update:

Mr Dexter produced a draft document to the LPU based on the main issues and points relevant to Barkham, which had been sent to the councillors prior to the meeting.  
The Main points were:

Grazeley - This is seen to have strong positive effects with respect to Climate change mitigation, Communities and Housing (SA 9.138), broadly neutral for Air Quality, Biodiversity, Transport and Water (SA 9.139) but warns of potential risks opposite Climate change adaptation, Historic environment, Landscape and Land, Soils and Natural Resources (SA 9.140).
The development of Grazeley offers a pragmatic and balanced approach to meeting the Vision and Objectives laid out in the DLP Pages 13 and 15.  BPC should strongly endorse SS1(c) where this is proposed.

Barkham Square (5BA010).  - The 1000 dwelling scenario has been discounted as there is insufficient land to create a self- sufficient location with SANG (SA 5.50).  Similarly, the 750 dwelling scenario does not work because of the need to include infrastructure ie a primary school (SA 5.52).
The 500 dwelling option for Barkham Square was shortlisted for further examination (SA 5.53) and is described as ‘certainly and option’ (SA 5.112).  However, as part of that further analysis several limitations were identified – proximity to Arborfield Cross Conservation Area (SA Page 56), Less well connected (SA Page 123), Risk of settlement coalescence (SA Page 132) and Poor access to mass/rapid public transport (SA Page 138).

Barkham Square is not mentioned in the draft Local Plan.

Reading Football Club Training Ground (5BA012) - This is described as a ‘logical extension to the SDL and is subject to limited constraint’ (SA 5.112).
Although this technically lies outside the current development limits as required by IRS1 of the NP, 5BA012 does not project significantly into the surrounding countryside as it is largely surrounded by the SDL.

Woodlands Farm - The Sustainability Assessment simply reports that ‘The Council supports Woodlands Farm, Wood Lane) for 15 Gypsy and Traveller pitches.
Separation between settlements and countryside - Previous ambiguity re what can be said about settlement separation areas has been removed by clear reference to the map on Page 21 of the DLP – no squiggly lines!

Page 19/102
Page 19/106
Like all policies in the 2010 Core Plan, our friend CP11 has been rewritten with greater clarity regarding exemptions.  SS13 2(c) makes reference to Neighbourhood Plans and SS13 2(b) safeguards against coalescence of settlements plus.  

Commonfield Lane - Commonfield Lane will be improved to manage general traffic with more passing points and a 40mph speed limit’ (DLP Page 164)

The Coombes and Surrounding Area - This has been included in a proposed Valued Landscape for Bearwood and Barkham as recommended in the NP.
The Council discussed the points and have agreed that the planning working group needs to meet to discuss in more detail and to produce a draft response to the LPU for the council to discuss at the next meeting.
19/247 Clerks Report – The Council is asked to receive a report from the Clerk on outstanding actions
Meeting with WBC CEO

The Meeting has been re-arranged to be held at the March meeting of the council.

Item Closed

Natural England – Ancient Woodland Application

The Clerk has sent an email requesting an update on the application.  The Clerk awaits the outcome.

Item ongoing

Bus stop opposite Smalley Close

The bushes have been cut back and the sign is now visible.

Item closed

Breach of planning control

The possible breach of planning control for the car port at 13 Bearwood Road has been halted until the outcome of the planning application has been decided.  

Item ongoing

Enforcement are looking into a possible breach of planning at 17 / 19 Sandy Lane.  They have seen the mobile home on the site and are arranging a date to visit the property to investigate further.

Item ongoing.

Land at Highlands Avenue

There have been no updates from the solicitor on the position of the land.  The land has not yet appeared on the land registry site.

Item ongoing

Barkham Bridge Issues

An informal meeting with WBC was arranged for prior to the council meeting to discuss concerns at the bridge.

Item closed

Drainage Issues

A response was received and sent to council in January.

Item ongoing

Bearwood Road Footpath Project

Further investigation is ongoing.  WBC have confirmed that the strip of land is believed to be owned by Highways, and are now investigating further and seeking legal advice.
Item ongoing

Curtains
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Curtains have been sourced and hung in the office.  The 2 pairs remaining for the hall have been hung.

Item closed.

Drain on Barkham Road

The Clerk reported the breaking drain on Barkham Road, opposite Smalley Close.  Wokingham have investigated and found it to not need repair at this time.  They will continue to monitor it and repair in the future if needed.

Item closed.

Annual Litter Pick

The Village Hall have confirmed that the annual litter pick can use the Village Hall as its meeting point and have use of the kitchen.  The equipment will be delivered to Mrs Stubbs the week before the event and collected the week after.  The Clerk has contacted previous volunteers to ask if they are willing to prepare the food and send the groups to the streets to be cleared.  The signs for the litter pick have been altered and will be put up by the end of February.
Item closed.

PAT Testing

The Clerk is obtaining quotes for the PAT Testing of the office equipment.

Item ongoing.
19/248 Highways

Mr Loader raised an issue within Sandy Lane.  There has been a large increase in the number of cars parking along the road, and this is affecting the Woodlands as cars are now parking there, which makes it very difficult to see around the bend, which is becoming dangerous.  Mr Loader will keep an eye on it.
Mr Scott asked about the bus service and whether WBC funds the 3B service, and whether this could be changed to support the bus route through Barkham.  Mr Kaiser informed that the 3B service is being discontinued by reading buses.
19/249 Litter – Council is asked to report any litter issues

No Litter was reported
19/250 Finance

Accounts –Accounts and payments for January to February 2020 were agreed as shown below: LGA 1972 s150 (5)
	Payments for January to February 2020 for authorisation at Council meeting on 11th February 2020

	Payment Method
	Payee
	Amount
	For

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£876.13
	To be paid on 29 February 2020 - LGA 1972 s111      

	D/D
	Nest
	£85.01
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee –February 2020 - LGA 1972 s111      

	D/D
	Plusnet
	£28.80
	Internet and phone charges – February 2020- LGA 1972 s111      

(£9 Good will gesture applied for issues with phone and broadband experienced (usually £37.80))
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	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£531.34
	£6.00 – Co-op – Envelopes for sending NP Leaflets LGA 1972 s111
£51.24 – Post Office – Stamps to send NP leaflet LGA 1972 s111
£69.12 – Mole Country Stores – Stakes for NP Signs LGA 1972 s111

£379.57 – Solopress – NP Signs LGA 1972 s111

£22.41 – Screwfix – NP Sign fixings LGA 1972 s111

(The above Items are for the Neighbourhood Plan. Part of the costs will be recovered from Arborfield PC, and remaining amounts will be deducted from NP Reserve)
£3.00 monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Tivoli
	£29.02
	Bin Emptying– February 2020 LGA 1972 s111  

	BACS
	R. Rowe
	£5.70
	Tape for NP Signs LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Unity Trust
	£21.15
	Service Charge for October – December 2019 (paid end December) LGA 1972 s111      

	Cheque 300037
	HMRC
	£185.73
	Tax and NI Payments for October – December 2019 (paid in January) LGA 1972 s111      

	BACS
	Amazon
	£107.41
	Stationary and Curtains for the Office LGA 1972 s111      

	BACS
	HALC
	£468.00
	CiLCA Course Fee LGA 1972 s111      


The bank transactions will be authorised by Mrs Stubbs and Mr Lane.
Report on Monies received

£37.80 – Refund from Plusnet for break in services due to Fault on the line
Phone and Broadband Renewal LGA 1972 s111
The Council discussed the options.  Mr Lane Proposed that the Council stay with Plusnet, this was seconded by Mr Dexter.  The Council voted and agreed to stay with Plusnet and agree to a new 2 year Phone and Broadband contract costing £31.50 per month
Phone Box Adoption LGA 1972 s124 (1) 
The Council discussed whether to adopt the phone box on Venning road at a cost of £1.  It was agreed that residents’ views needed to be sought in the area of the phone box.  Mr Dexter and Mr Lane will visit the residents of Venning Road to seek their opinions and will report back to the council at the next meeting for the council to make a decision.
19/251 Parish Office Operations – 

None
19/252 Neighbourhood Plan - Referendum Update
The referendum of the Neighbourhood Plan took place on Thursday 6th February 2020.  The results were:

Yes votes  1164 (94%)
No votes 72 (6%)

Total votes cast 1236

Turnout 24%

The Plan will now to go the WBC Executive for adoption at the end of March 2020
It was a good turnout by residents.  A letter is to be sent to the members of the Steering Group thanking them for their hard work in getting the plan to fruition.

WBC need to be contacted to get advice on the plan going forward with regards to updates etc.
Page 19/109
19/253 Correspondence

Arborfield Green Community Centre Café Opening Day – Council discuss the Café Open Day 7th March 2020 between 10am and 12pm.  They agreed that a representative should attend.  The possible representatives are Mr Dexter, Mr Lane and the Clerk. Confirmation will be sent to the organiser.
Email from Resident
The council received an email from a resident requesting that a councillor attend a meeting between the Environment Agency and residents on Bearwood Road to discuss noise levels at the A1 Scrap Yard on Thursday 27th February 202 at 10am.

Unfortunately, none of the BPC councillors at the meeting were able to attend, however, Cllr Kaiser will attend on behalf of BPC.
19/254 Councillors Forum

Mr Lane informed that Farley Farms have confirmed that the Mineral Extraction will not be going ahead.  Due to this a new call for sites has been issued under the mineral extraction plan.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.35 pm
Next meeting of full Council will be held on Tuesday 10th March 2020 in the Studio Hall, Arborfield Green Community Centre at 7.30p.m.

